

PRESENT:

LAVERNE FLETCHER, ABRA Board Agent

ALSO PRESENT:

KEVIN LEE, on behalf of Applicant

DORCAS AGYEI, Commissioner, ANC 8A

BARBARA CLARK, Commissioner, ANC 8A

MELODY CROSBY, Protestant

GRETA FULLER, Protestant

LATASHA GUNNELS, Protestant

DIONANDREA SHORTS, Protestant

1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2 10:16 a.m.

3 MS. FLETCHER: Would the parties in
4 the Matter of New Seven Market please come
5 forward? The parties in the Matter of New Seven
6 Market.

7 This is Case No. 19-PRO-00108, Wi
8 Mila.

9 MS. AGYEI: I think you're on the
10 wrong side.

11 MS. FLETCHER: No, that's the right
12 side for the Applicant.

13 MS. AGYEI: Oh, okay.

14 MS. FLETCHER: Actually, everyone else
15 has been on the wrong side. Well, not everyone,
16 but --

17 MR. LEE: They just reversed it.

18 MS. FLETCHER: Yes.

19 The address is 1406 Good Hope Road,
20 Southeast, License No. ABRA-113576. This is a
21 Retailer Class B -- excuse me one second, please
22 -- Retailer Class B 25 Percent. This is a
23 substantial change to change from Retailer Class
24 B 25 Percent to Retailer B. The protest issues
25 are adverse impact on peace, order, and quiet.

1 My name is LaVerne Fletcher,
2 conducting the roll call hearing as the Board's
3 Agent.

4 Introductions beginning with the
5 Applicant, please.

6 MR. LEE: Good morning, Ms. Fletcher.

7 My name is Kevin Lee. I'm an attorney
8 for Wi Mila, Inc., trading as New Seven Market.

9 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you.

10 Mr. Lee, could you spell your name for
11 the record, please?

12 MR. LEE: K-E-V-I-N. Last name,
13 L-E-E.

14 MS. FLETCHER: Is anyone present on
15 behalf of ANC 8A?

16 MS. AGYEI: Yes.

17 MS. FLETCHER: Is anyone present on
18 behalf of ANC 8A?

19 MS. AGYEI: Yes. Dorcas Agyei.

20 MS. FLETCHER: I'm sorry?

21 MS. AGYEI: My first name is Dorcas,
22 D-O-R-C-A-S. The last name is Agyei, A-G-Y-E-I.

23 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. Thank you very
24 much.

25 And so, Ms. -- how do you pronounce

1 your last name?

2 MS. AGYEI: Agyei.

3 MS. FLETCHER: Agyei? You're
4 representing a group of individuals also?

5 MS. AGYEI: I am.

6 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. Thank you. And
7 you're representing ANC 8A?

8 MS. AGYEI: Correct.

9 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. Thank you.

10 So, let's get started with ANC 8A.
11 I'm going to read the first paragraph of your
12 protest letter into the record because I need you
13 to clarify something for me.

14 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

15 MS. FLETCHER: Mr. Lee, you were going
16 to say something?

17 MR. LEE: Yes. I have one question
18 about that. I checked with my client, and she
19 never had any indication or any notice from the
20 ANC for this issue. So, would you check with the
21 ANC if they ever, ever contacted with my client?

22 MS. FLETCHER: You mean with respect
23 to a meeting seven --

24 MR. LEE: Yes. That's right.

25 MS. FLETCHER: That applies to

1 community associations, but not the ANC.

2 MR. LEE: That's ANC, requires that
3 you notify, no?

4 MS. FLETCHER: No, not the ANC, only
5 a community association like a community
6 association, a civic association.

7 MR. LEE: Okay.

8 MS. FLETCHER: The associations do
9 have that requirement, Mr. Lee, that they
10 contact -- that the ANC (sic) would contact the
11 Applicant at least seven days prior to the
12 meeting it's going to have to discuss the
13 application, but that doesn't apply to the ANC.

14 MR. LEE: Okay.

15 MS. FLETCHER: So, Ms. Agyei?

16 MS. AGYEI: Yes?

17 MS. FLETCHER: I read your protest
18 letter this morning. And what it says is, "At
19 its regularly scheduled, properly noticed meeting
20 on October 7, 2014, at which there was a quorum
21 of five Commissioners present, ANC 8A voted
22 unanimously 5-0-0 to protest all ABRA cases." Is
23 that correct?

24 MS. AGYEI: That is correct.

25 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. Including this

1 application?

2 MS. AGYEI: So, I think the intent of
3 this letter is that, in 2014, the Commission
4 decided as a Commission our standard is going to
5 be that we protest any ABRA application, renewal,
6 change request, and then, we will move forward.
7 And so, that's why I submitted this letter.

8 MS. FLETCHER: Uh-hum.

9 MS. AGYEI: What I was not aware of,
10 and I'm hoping that the Board will give me some
11 lenience, is that I didn't know that we needed to
12 do a new resolution, or we would have done that.

13 MS. FLETCHER: Uh-hum.

14 MS. AGYEI: The standard practice is
15 that we want to protest and have a voice of
16 advocacy in our neighborhood for all of the
17 liquor licenses coming forward. So, that's why
18 that letter was submitted.

19 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. And thank you.
20 So, I understand that. So, let me ask you this:
21 was a meeting held to discuss this, the protest
22 of this application?

23 MS. AGYEI: It was in our executive
24 meeting, but we did not move it to the public
25 meeting because we said that we would send out

1 our standard form letter. And that's what I
2 initially did.

3 MS. FLETCHER: Exactly. And so, what
4 that means is that ANC 8A, I can't grant standing
5 to the protest filed by ANC 8A because there are
6 certain things that have to be in place. And so,
7 I'm glad we're talking about this now, and I read
8 that paragraph into the record to get some
9 understanding about what actually happened. And
10 I understand what you did, but what you'll need
11 to do going forward for the ANC, there has to be
12 -- this letter has to be in the present.

13 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

14 MS. FLETCHER: So, that meeting needed
15 to be held within the petition protest period, so
16 that it's timely filed.

17 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

18 MS. FLETCHER: But a meeting needed to
19 be held, the public notice given. You know that
20 procedure from what you wrote.

21 MS. AGYEI: Uh-hum.

22 MS. FLETCHER: So, you know that
23 procedure. But, then, there has to be a vote
24 taken in the present, and then, a protest filed.
25 So, you did the correct thing when you initially

1 submitted this protest letter. Back in 2014, you
2 followed all the right steps. You just have to
3 do it in the present.

4 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

5 MS. FLETCHER: And so, I'm going to
6 dismiss the protest filed by ANC 8A, but you're
7 representing other --

8 MS. AGYEI: Okay. To cover my
9 bases --

10 MS. FLETCHER: Yes?

11 MS. AGYEI: -- this is why we have
12 also filed as a group.

13 MS. FLETCHER: Exactly. And so, I'm
14 going to dismiss ANC 8A. We'll go on with the
15 other group that you're representing.

16 MS. AGYEI: Okay. Thank you.

17 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. You're very
18 welcome.

19 MS. AGYEI: And thank you for that
20 clarification.

21 MS. FLETCHER: Yes.

22 MS. AGYEI: That will help me as well
23 as my fellow Commissioners.

24 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. And you're
25 welcome. You're very welcome.

1 And the other thing, while we're
2 talking about that, when you file a protest
3 letter -- so, this protest letter addresses just
4 one applicant. So, in the future when you
5 protest, just do the exact same procedure for
6 each individual protest letter. And the reason I
7 say that is because there are some ANCs that will
8 file a letter, but it will include a list of
9 applicants. It will include a whole list of
10 applicants, but there will be one protest letter.
11 So, you have to have a protest letter for each
12 applicant.

13 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

14 MS. FLETCHER: Yes.

15 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

16 MS. FLETCHER: So, that's just FYI.

17 MS. AGYEI: Okay. Thank you.

18 MS. FLETCHER: Uh-hum. You're
19 welcome.

20 Okay. So, ANC 8A is dismissed.

21 I'm going to move right along to the
22 -- before I go to the group of 11, Ms. Agyei, you
23 also filed a letter signed by you as the Single
24 Member District. So, there are a couple of
25 things.

1 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

2 MS. FLETCHER: So, you filed a protest
3 letter just signed by you. So, there's a group,
4 but there's also one signed just by you.

5 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

6 MS. FLETCHER: That one, for that one
7 -- are you looking at yours now?

8 MS. AGYEI: I am.

9 MS. FLETCHER: I can tell you're
10 looking at it. That's the one that has your name
11 in the body at the top.

12 MS. AGYEI: Yes.

13 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. That protest I'm
14 going to dismiss because it appears that that was
15 you as the Single Member District filing a
16 protest, as a Single Member District member
17 filing a protest.

18 MS. AGYEI: What do you mean?

19 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. So, when you
20 look at -- let me find the letter. That letter
21 -- oh, here it is. Okay. That letter, at the
22 top it says, "ANC 8A05" and it has Commissioner
23 Dorcas Agyei's number at the top.

24 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

25 MS. FLETCHER: You also signed that

1 letter.

2 MS. AGYEI: I did.

3 MS. FLETCHER: So, that letter, to me,
4 is you filing a protest as a Single Member
5 District.

6 MS. AGYEI: Okay. Even though in the
7 body of my letter I say that I'm an 8A resident
8 and homeowner as well as -- I defined that I'm
9 two things. I am a part of two groups. I am a
10 resident and a homeowner as well as an active
11 Commissioner.

12 MS. FLETCHER: So, here's what going
13 to happen. So, you have -- there are a couple of
14 letters.

15 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

16 MS. FLETCHER: I'm just dealing with
17 this one.

18 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

19 MS. FLETCHER: You had another one
20 which makes you a part of a group of individuals.
21 So, this letter that we're looking at right now
22 --

23 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

24 MS. FLETCHER: -- says, "I, Dorcas
25 Agyei, am a resident and homeowner." That's

1 fine. And then, you signed the letter as a
2 Single Member District member.

3 MS. AGYEI: Okay. So, you're saying
4 I shouldn't have signed it as a Single District
5 member?

6 MS. FLETCHER: No, that's okay. What
7 I'm doing only, I'm dismissing this particular
8 protest letter because a Single Member District
9 representative cannot file a protest unless they
10 are a part of a group of five or more.

11 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

12 MS. FLETCHER: So, a Single Member
13 District person just on his or her own does not
14 have standing as a protestant. A Single Member
15 District person is not the same as the ANC.

16 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

17 MS. FLETCHER: Single Member District
18 representatives do not have standing as
19 protestants unless they are a part of a group of
20 five or more.

21 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

22 MS. FLETCHER: So, just for the
23 purpose of this letter, just for the purpose of
24 this letter, I'm just establishing the fact that,
25 Ms. Agyei, you as a Single Member District person

1 do not have standing --

2 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

3 MS. FLETCHER: -- to file a protest.

4 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

5 MS. FLETCHER: But you have another
6 protest coming up where there's a group that
7 you --

8 MS. AGYEI: I'm hoping I can get in
9 here somewhere.

10 (Laughter.)

11 MS. FLETCHER: Yes. So, yes. Okay.

12 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

13 MS. FLETCHER: I'm just going through
14 each one.

15 MS. AGYEI: All right.

16 MS. FLETCHER: So now, we have the
17 group of 11. There are a group of 11
18 individuals.

19 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

20 MS. FLETCHER: And it's clear to me
21 that you intended to be a part of that group.

22 MS. AGYEI: I did.

23 MS. FLETCHER: Okay.

24 MS. AGYEI: I do.

25 MS. FLETCHER: So now, we're looking

1 at that group.

2 MS. AGYEI: Oh, okay.

3 MS. FLETCHER: Are there any
4 individuals other than you present from that
5 group today?

6 Okay. So, if you would stand right
7 beside Ms. Agyei, there's a microphone on the
8 table. If you could just state your name and
9 spell it for the record?

10 MS. SHORTS: Good morning.

11 For the record, my name is Dionandrea
12 Shorts. That's D-I-O-N-A-N-D-R-E-A. Last name,
13 Shorts, S-H-O-R-T-S.

14 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you very much.
15 Good morning.

16 MS. CLARK: Good morning.

17 I'm Commissioner Barbara Clark,
18 spelled B-A-R-B-A-R-A C-L-A-R-K, the last name.

19 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you, Ms. Clark.

20 MS. CLARK: Uh-hum.

21 MS. CROSBY: Hi. Good morning.

22 My name is Melody Crosby, M-E-L-O-D-Y
23 C-R-O-S-B-Y.

24 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you very much.

25 MS. FULLER: Good morning.

1 My name is former Commissioner Greta
2 Fuller, G-R-E-T-A F-U-L-L-E-R.

3 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you.

4 MS. FULLER: Greta Fuller.

5 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you, Ms. Fuller.

6 MS. GUNNELS: Good morning, ma'am.

7 My name is Latasha, L-A-T-A-S-H-A.
8 The last name is Gunnels, G-U-N-N-E-L-S.

9 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you very much.

10 MS. GUNNELS: Thank you.

11 MS. FLETCHER: And, Ms. Agyei, you're
12 the designated representative for that group?

13 MS. AGYEI: Yes.

14 MS. FLETCHER: All right. I'm going
15 to give standing to that group. It's the total
16 of 11 individuals in that group.

17 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

18 MS. FLETCHER: At least five of you
19 are present today.

20 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

21 MS. FLETCHER: So, standing is being
22 granted to your full group today.

23 MS. AGYEI: Thank you.

24 MS. FLETCHER: So, standing is granted
25 to that group.

1 MS. AGYEI: I would like to be able to
2 have each individual also have the right to
3 represent.

4 MS. FLETCHER: That's fine.

5 MS. AGYEI: Okay. So, is that
6 automatically granted or do I have to do
7 something?

8 MS. FLETCHER: In your protest letter,
9 cover letter for this protest, you gave a list of
10 everybody that could represent.

11 MS. AGYEI: Yes.

12 MS. FLETCHER: You have ANC
13 representatives and community representatives --

14 MS. AGYEI: Yes.

15 MS. FLETCHER: -- and you named each
16 one.

17 MS. AGYEI: Yes.

18 MS. FLETCHER: So, that's on the
19 record already.

20 MS. AGYEI: Thank you.

21 MS. FLETCHER: You're very welcome.

22 So, Ms. Agyei, the fact that your
23 group was granted full standing today means that
24 at the upcoming status hearing -- there's going
25 to be a status hearing -- only you need to appear

1 in person or one of your other representatives.

2 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

3 MS. FLETCHER: It just means that all
4 five people don't need to come.

5 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

6 MS. FLETCHER: Just one.

7 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

8 MS. FLETCHER: And at the upcoming
9 mediation, just the designated representative
10 needs to come --

11 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

12 MS. FLETCHER: -- for the mediation.

13 MS. AGYEI: And can I just verify
14 that, even though only five of my 11 were able to
15 -- well, actually, six of my 11 were able to show
16 up today -- that any of the 11 can show up moving
17 forward?

18 MS. FLETCHER: Yeah.

19 MS. AGYEI: Okay, great.

20 MS. FLETCHER: Because the status
21 hearing is a public hearing.

22 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

23 MS. FLETCHER: Anybody can come.

24 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

25 MS. FLETCHER: You could be a

1 designated representative for your group.
2 Mediation normally involves a designated
3 representative, but anybody that files a protest
4 has a right to appear for mediation if you filed
5 a protest.

6 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

7 MS. FLETCHER: Normally, it's
8 designated representatives, but if there was
9 somebody else from your group that wanted to
10 appear for the mediation, they could, or for the
11 status hearing, they could. It's a public
12 hearing.

13 MS. AGYEI: Okay. Thank you.

14 MS. FLETCHER: Uh-hum. And they are
15 parties to the protest.

16 Mr. Lee?

17 MR. LEE: Actually, I'd just ask, any
18 kind of authorization from your group for the
19 mediation proposed? Because I have experienced
20 at the mediation they just fully agree on some
21 kind of term. Then, at the status hearing the
22 other members they just showed up and they deny
23 all of them. So, we have to go back to the
24 beginning.

25 MS. FLETCHER: Well, see, that's not

1 going to happen this time because full standing
2 has been granted to the whole group today.

3 MR. LEE: Okay.

4 MS. FLETCHER: So, no matter who shows
5 up for the status hearing, the Board will -- they
6 will maintain their standing because at least
7 five of them were present today.

8 MR. LEE: But what I'm saying is that
9 the mediation --

10 MS. FLETCHER: Uh-hum.

11 MR. LEE: -- so one person showed up
12 as a representative?

13 MS. FLETCHER: Uh-hum.

14 MR. LEE: Then we agree on something.

15 MS. FLETCHER: Uh-hum.

16 MR. LEE: Then the other group showed
17 up and, then, they said, "We never agree on that
18 kind of terms."

19 MS. FLETCHER: So, I have never had
20 that experience. But let's just say that did
21 happen. If that were to happen, then the Board
22 would decide what to do from that point. So,
23 what normally happens is, if only a designated
24 representative appears for mediation, that person
25 has been designated on behalf of the group. And

1 then, that person goes back and talks with the
2 group --

3 MR. LEE: Yeah, that's true.

4 MS. FLETCHER: -- before they sign an
5 agreement. That's what normally happens, Mr.
6 Lee.

7 MR. LEE: Yeah.

8 MS. FLETCHER: I don't know
9 everything. I've just never seen that happen
10 before. But I'm expecting that, if Ms. Agyei
11 appears on behalf of a group of 11, even if she
12 comes alone, she's going to go back and consult
13 with the group before they enter into an
14 agreement.

15 MS. AGYEI: That is correct.

16 MS. FLETCHER: That's the way it's
17 supposed to work. And so, that's not ever
18 supposed to happen. But, if it does, the Board
19 would deal with it at that time.

20 MR. LEE: I understand that.

21 MS. FLETCHER: The group of 11 has
22 standing as a protestant.

23 MS. AGYEI: Thank you.

24 MS. FLETCHER: We also have the
25 Friends of Ketcham Elementary School. They're

1 not here --

2 MS. AGYEI: No, they're not.

3 MS. FLETCHER: -- but they don't have
4 standing as a protestant. Just for the record,
5 they filed a protest, the Friends of Ketcham.
6 That's spelled K-E-T-C-H-A-M. The Friends of
7 Ketcham Elementary School filed a protest, but
8 they don't have standing as protestants. So,
9 they are dismissed.

10 MS. AGYEI: May I get clarification on
11 why they were unsuccessful?

12 MS. FLETCHER: They're unsuccessful
13 because they would have to be a part -- they
14 would have to be -- so, Friends of Ketcham
15 Elementary School, we have no category for
16 friends.

17 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

18 MS. FLETCHER: We don't have a
19 category for friends. And so, if five people
20 wanted to get together to join your group of 11
21 -- or the person that filed this protest was Ms.
22 Turner, Jhonna Turner. Her name is spelled
23 J-H-O-N-N-A. She's the President of Friends of
24 Ketcham Elementary School. If she lived near the
25 school, near the school --

1 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

2 MS. FLETCHER: -- or if she was a
3 friend of your group, she could have joined your
4 group, but there is no "friends".

5 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

6 MS. FLETCHER: So, friends don't have
7 standing.

8 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

9 MS. FLETCHER: So, they would have to
10 be a group of five or more.

11 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

12 MS. FLETCHER: And schools don't have
13 standing to file protests. But this is not even
14 the school. These are friends of the school.

15 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

16 MS. FLETCHER: Does that help?

17 MS. AGYEI: Yes.

18 MS. FLETCHER: And they're not
19 present.

20 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

21 MR. LEE: So, a group of five is
22 only --

23 MS. FLETCHER: But they would have
24 been dismissed if they were present. But I'm
25 just noting that for the record.

1 Mr. Lee? You're going to say
2 something, Mr. Lee?

3 MR. LEE: So, a group of five has the
4 only standing?

5 MS. FLETCHER: Yes.

6 MR. LEE: Has the only standing, yes?

7 MS. FLETCHER: Yes, the group, it's a
8 group of 11 that are granted full standing
9 because at least five of them were present today.
10 So, there's one group of protestants, a group of
11 11.

12 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

13 MS. FLETCHER: I'm going to give you
14 the dates for a status hearing and a protest
15 hearing. The status hearing is set for November
16 20, November 20 at 9:30 a.m. That's the status
17 hearing. The protest hearing is January 15,
18 2000-and --

19 MR. LEE: January?

20 MS. FLETCHER: Yeah. Yes, we're into
21 next year. January 15, 2020, at 1:30, for the
22 protest hearing.

23 MS. AGYEI: Do we have leeway on the
24 time or is that a standard time?

25 MS. FLETCHER: For the protest

1 hearing?

2 MS. AGYEI: Yes.

3 MS. FLETCHER: That's the time
4 available on the Board's calendar as of today.

5 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

6 MS. FLETCHER: But if you needed an
7 additional time or to change the time or the
8 date, then you would ask, you could ask the Board
9 through our General Counsel.

10 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

11 MS. FLETCHER: And if you were to make
12 that request, you would need to send a copy to
13 Mr. Lee --

14 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

15 MS. FLETCHER: -- to let him know,
16 because --

17 MS. AGYEI: I would like to move it in
18 the morning, if that --

19 MR. LEE: Most of the time, protest
20 hearing is the afternoon because it takes --

21 MS. FLETCHER: So, what's going to
22 happen is the protest hearing -- so, here's
23 what's going to happen.

24 MS. AGYEI: I mean, if that's
25 standard -- I just didn't know if that was the

1 standard.

2 MS. FLETCHER: You never know. So,
3 what I would suggest you do is -- I'm going to
4 give you our General Counsel's email address.

5 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

6 MS. FLETCHER: Her name is Martha
7 Jenkins. Her name is spelled M-A-R-T-H-A. Her
8 last name is Jenkins. That's J-E-N-K-I-N-S. Her
9 email address is martha.jenkins --

10 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

11 MS. FLETCHER: -- @dc.gov. So, you'll
12 need Mr. Lee's contact information because you'll
13 need to copy him on the request to change the
14 time.

15 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

16 MS. FLETCHER: And just make your
17 request, and Ms. Jenkins will get back to you.

18 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

19 MR. LEE: Most of the time, 1:30 is
20 probably the earliest one. Most of the time,
21 it's at 4:30.

22 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

23 MS. FLETCHER: Yes, so what's
24 happening, as of this moment, that's the time
25 available on the Board's calendar.

1 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

2 MS. FLETCHER: You can ask them to
3 change the time, if they can, or you might meet
4 another day, if you can't make it at that time.

5 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

6 MS. FLETCHER: So, you might be asking
7 them to change the time or the day altogether.

8 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

9 MS. FLETCHER: But you can make that
10 request.

11 MS. AGYEI: All right. We have some
12 time, but thank you.

13 MS. FLETCHER: You're welcome.

14 I'll give you the next available date
15 for the mediation. The next available day for
16 mediation is Tuesday, November the 12th, Tuesday,
17 November 12.

18 MR. LEE: November 12th?

19 MS. FLETCHER: Yes, November 12 at
20 9:00 --

21 MR. LEE: It's a Tuesday, right?

22 MS. FLETCHER: That's on a Tuesday.
23 It's the day after Veterans Day, the holiday, at
24 pretty much any time up until 2:00.

25 MR. LEE: Actually, my client wanted

1 to in the afternoon.

2 MS. FLETCHER: In the afternoon?

3 MR. LEE: Yeah. Is it okay?

4 MS. FLETCHER: We could do it at two
5 o'clock.

6 MR. LEE: Two o'clock?

7 MS. FLETCHER: Uh-hum.

8 MR. LEE: Okay.

9 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

10 MS. FLETCHER: Ms. Agyei, does that
11 work okay?

12 MS. AGYEI: That should be fine.

13 MR. LEE: After lunch. So, it's on
14 November 12th, right?

15 MS. AGYEI: Yes.

16 MR. LEE: Tuesday at two o'clock here.

17 MS. AGYEI: And is all of that here?

18 MS. FLETCHER: Yes.

19 MR. LEE: I'll give you my card.

20 MS. AGYEI: Thank you.

21 MR. LEE: Do you have a --

22 MS. AGYEI: I don't.

23 MR. LEE: Okay. Just show me an email.

24 MS. AGYEI: I will.

25 MR. LEE: That way --

1 MS. FLETCHER: Ms. Agyei, when you
2 come in for mediation, go to the front desk in
3 case it's not here in this room.

4 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

5 MS. FLETCHER: It's probably going to
6 be in this room.

7 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

8 MS. FLETCHER: But, if not, I'll take
9 us somewhere else.

10 MS. AGYEI: Okay.

11 MS. FLETCHER: And my card is on the
12 table, if you need you to reach me.

13 MS. AGYEI: I've gotten it. Thank you.

14 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. Any questions at
15 all?

16 MS. AGYEI: No.

17 MS. FLETCHER: Can you think of
18 anything else? Well, if you do, call me.

19 MS. AGYEI: I will. I definitely
20 will. Thank you for the clarifications thus far.

21 MS. FLETCHER: You're very welcome.
22 Okay. The roll call hearing is
23 concluded. Thank you.

24 (Whereupon, at 10:39 a.m., the hearing
25 in the above-entitled matter was concluded.)

A

A-G-Y-E-I 4:22
a.m 3:2 24:16 29:24
able 17:1 18:14,15
above-entitled 29:25
ABRA 2:8 6:22 7:5
ABRA-113576 1:8 3:20
active 12:10
additional 25:7
address 3:19 26:4,9
addresses 10:3
adverse 3:25
advocacy 7:16
afternoon 25:20 28:1,2
Agent 1:22 2:8 4:3
agree 19:20 20:14,17
agreement 21:5,14
Agyei's 11:23
Alcoholic 1:2,18,19
altogether 27:7
ANC 2:15,16 4:15,18
 5:7,10,20,21 6:1,2,4
 6:10,13,21 8:4,5,11
 9:6,14 10:20 11:22
 13:15 17:12
ANCs 10:7
anybody 18:23 19:3
appear 17:25 19:4,10
appears 11:14 20:24
 21:11
applicant 2:14 3:12 4:5
 6:11 10:4,12
applicants 10:9,10
application 6:13 7:1,5
 7:22
applies 5:25
apply 6:13
asking 27:6
association 6:5,6,6
associations 6:1,8
attorney 4:7
authorization 19:18
automatically 17:6
available 25:4 26:25
 27:14,15
aware 7:9

B

B 1:7,10,11 3:21,22,24
 3:24
B-A-R-B-A-R-A 15:18
back 9:1 19:23 21:1,12
 26:17
Barbara 2:16 15:17
bases 9:9
beginning 4:4 19:24
behalf 2:14 4:15,18
 20:25 21:11

Beverage 1:2,18,19
Board 1:2,18 2:8 7:10
 20:5,21 21:18 25:8
Board's 1:22 4:2 25:4
 26:25
body 11:11 12:7
Building 1:20

C

C-L-A-R-K 15:18
C-R-O-S-B-Y 15:23
calendar 25:4 26:25
call 1:7 4:2 29:18,22
card 28:19 29:11
case 1:8 3:7 29:3
cases 6:22
category 22:15,19
certain 8:6
change 1:9 3:23,23 7:6
 25:7 26:13 27:3,7
check 5:20
checked 5:18
civic 6:6
clarification 9:20 22:10
clarifications 29:20
clarify 5:13
Clark 2:16 15:16,17,19
 15:20
Class 1:7,10 3:21,22,23
clear 14:20
client 5:18,21 27:25
COLUMBIA 1:1
come 3:4 18:4,10,23
 29:2
comes 21:12
coming 7:17 14:6
Commission 7:3,4
Commissioner 2:15,16
 11:22 12:11 15:17
 16:1
Commissioners 6:21
 9:23
community 6:1,5,5
 17:13
concluded 29:23,25
conducting 4:2
consult 21:12
contact 6:10,10 26:12
contacted 5:21
Control 1:2,18,19
copy 25:12 26:13
correct 5:8 6:23,24 8:25
 21:15
Counsel 25:9
Counsel's 26:4
couple 10:24 12:13
cover 9:8 17:9
Crosby 2:17 15:21,22

D

D-I-O-N-A-N-D-R-E-A
 15:12
D-O-R-C-A-S 4:22
D.C 1:21
date 25:8 27:14
dates 24:14
day 27:4,7,15,23,23
days 6:11
dc.gov 26:11
deal 21:19
dealing 12:16
decide 20:22
decided 7:4
defined 12:8
definitely 29:19
deny 19:22
designated 16:12 18:9
 19:1,2,8 20:23,25
desk 29:2
Dionandrea 2:20 15:11
discuss 6:12 7:21
dismiss 9:6,14 11:14
dismissed 10:20 22:9
 23:24
dismissing 13:7
District 1:1 10:24 11:15
 11:16 12:5 13:2,4,8
 13:13,15,17,25
doing 13:7
Dorcias 2:15 4:19,21
 11:23 12:24

E

earliest 26:20
Elementary 21:25 22:7
 22:15,24
email 26:4,9 28:23
enter 21:13
establishing 13:24
everybody 17:10
exact 10:5
Exactly 8:3 9:13
excuse 3:21
executive 7:23
expecting 21:10
experience 20:20
experienced 19:19

F

F-U-L-L-E-R 16:2
fact 13:24 17:22
far 29:20
fellow 9:23
file 10:2,8 13:9 14:3
 23:13
filed 8:5,16,24 9:6,12
 10:23 11:2 19:4 22:5

22:7,21
files 19:3
filing 11:15,17 12:4
find 11:20
fine 13:1 17:4 28:12
first 4:21 5:11
five 6:21 13:10,20 16:18
 18:4,14 20:7 22:19
 23:10,21 24:3,9
followed 9:2
form 8:1
former 16:1
forward 3:5 7:6,17 8:11
 18:17
friend 23:3
friends 21:25 22:5,6,14
 22:16,19,23 23:4,6,14
front 29:2
full 16:22 17:23 20:1
 24:8
Fuller 2:18 15:25 16:2,4
 16:4,5
fully 19:20
future 10:4
FYI 10:16

G

G-R-E-T-A 16:2
G-U-N-N-E-L-S 16:8
General 25:9 26:4
give 7:10 16:15 24:13
 26:4 27:14 28:19
given 8:19
glad 8:7
gotten 29:13
grant 8:4
granted 16:22,24 17:6
 17:23 20:2 24:8
Greta 2:18 16:1,4
group 5:4 9:12,15 10:22
 11:3 12:20 13:10,19
 14:6,17,17,21 15:1,5
 16:12,15,16,22,25
 17:23 19:1,9,18 20:2
 20:16,25 21:2,11,13
 21:21 22:20 23:3,4,10
 23:21 24:3,7,8,10,10
groups 12:9
Gunnels 2:19 16:6,8,10

H

happen 12:13 20:1,21
 20:21 21:9,18 25:22
 25:23
happened 8:9
happening 26:24
happens 20:23 21:5
hearing 1:7,19 4:2

17:24,25 18:21,21
19:11,12,21 20:5
24:14,15,15,17,17,22
25:1,20,22 29:22,24
held 7:21 8:15,19
help 9:22 23:16
Hi 15:21
holiday 27:23
homeowner 12:8,10,25
Hope 1:7 3:19
hoping 7:10 14:8

I

impact 3:25
include 10:8,9
Including 6:25
indication 5:19
individual 10:6 17:2
individuals 5:4 12:20
14:18 15:4 16:16
information 26:12
initially 8:2,25
intended 14:21
intent 7:2
Introductions 4:4
involves 19:2
issue 5:20
issues 3:24

J

J-E-N-K-I-N-S 26:8
J-H-O-N-N-A 22:23
January 24:17,19,21
Jenkins 26:7,8,17
Jhonna 22:22
join 22:20
joined 23:3

K

K-E-T-C-H-A-M 22:6
K-E-V-I-N 4:12
Ketcham 21:25 22:5,7
22:14,24
Kevin 2:14 4:7

L

L-A-T-A-S-H-A 16:7
L-E-E 4:13
Latasha 2:19 16:7
Laughter 14:10
LaVerne 1:21 2:8 4:1
Lee 2:14 3:17 4:6,7,10
4:12 5:15,17,24 6:2,7
6:9,14 19:16,17 20:3
20:8,11,14,16 21:3,6
21:7,20 23:21 24:1,2
24:3,6,19 25:13,19
26:19 27:18,21,25

28:3,6,8,13,16,19,21
28:23,25
Lee's 26:12
leeway 24:23
lenience 7:11
let's 5:10 20:20
letter 5:12 6:18 7:3,7,18
8:1,12 9:1 10:3,3,6,8
10:10,11,23 11:3,20
11:20,21 12:1,3,7,21
13:1,8,23,24 17:8,9

letters 12:14
License 1:8 3:20

licenses 7:17
liquor 7:17
list 10:8,9 17:9
lived 22:24
look 11:20
looking 11:7,10 12:21
14:25
lunch 28:13

M

M-A-R-T-H-A 26:7
M-E-L-O-D-Y 15:22
ma'am 16:6
maintain 20:6
Market 1:6 3:4,6 4:8
Martha 26:6
martha.jenkins 26:9
matter 1:5 3:4,5 20:4
29:25
mean 5:22 11:18 25:24
means 8:4 17:23 18:3
mediation 18:9,12 19:2
19:4,10,19,20 20:9,24
27:15,16 29:2

meet 27:3
meeting 1:3 5:23 6:12
6:19 7:21,24,25 8:14
8:18
Melody 2:17 15:22
member 10:24 11:15,16
11:16 12:4 13:2,2,5,8
13:12,14,17,25
members 19:22
met 1:19
microphone 15:7
Mila 1:6 3:8 4:8
moment 26:24
Monday 1:14
morning 4:6 6:18 15:10
15:15,16,21,25 16:6
25:18
move 7:6,24 10:21
25:17
moving 18:16

N

N.W 1:20
name 4:1,7,10,12,21,22
5:1 11:10 15:8,11,12
15:18,22 16:1,7,8
22:22 26:6,7,8
named 17:15
near 22:24,25
need 5:12 8:10 17:25
18:4 25:12 26:12,13
29:12
needed 7:11 8:14,18
25:6
needs 18:10
neighborhood 7:16
never 5:19 20:17,19
21:9 26:2
new 1:6 3:4,5 4:8 7:12
normally 19:2,7 20:23
21:5
notice 5:19 8:19
noticed 6:19
notify 6:3
noting 23:25
November 24:15,16
27:16,17,18,19 28:14
number 11:23

O

o'clock 28:5,6,16
October 1:15 6:20
order 3:25

P

P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S
3:1
paragraph 5:11 8:8
part 12:9,20 13:10,19
14:21 22:13
particular 13:7
parties 3:3,5 19:15
peace 3:25
people 18:4 22:19
Percent 3:22,24
period 8:15
person 13:13,15,25
18:1 20:11,24 21:1
22:21
petition 8:15
place 8:6
please 3:4,21 4:5,11
point 20:22
practice 7:14
present 2:6,12 4:14,17
6:21 8:12,24 9:3 15:4
16:19 20:7 23:19,24
24:9
President 22:23

presiding 1:22
pretty 27:24
prior 6:11
probably 26:20 29:5
procedure 8:20,23 10:5
pronounce 4:25
properly 6:19
proposed 19:19
protest 3:24 5:12 6:17
6:22 7:5,15,21 8:5,15
8:24 9:1,6 10:2,3,5,6
10:10,11 11:2,13,16
11:17 12:4 13:8,9
14:3,6 17:8,9 19:3,5
19:15 22:5,7,21 24:14
24:17,22,25 25:19,22
protestant 2:17,18,19
2:20 13:14 21:22 22:4
protestants 13:19 22:8
24:10
protests 23:13
public 7:24 8:19 18:21
19:11
purpose 13:23,23

Q

question 5:17
questions 29:14
quiet 3:25
quorum 6:20

R

reach 29:12
read 5:11 6:17 8:7
reason 10:6
record 4:11 5:12 8:8
15:9,11 17:19 22:4
23:25
Reeves 1:20
regularly 6:19
renewal 7:5
represent 17:3,10
representative 13:9
16:12 18:9 19:1,3
20:12,24
representatives 13:18
17:13,13 18:1 19:8
representing 5:4,7 9:7
9:15
request 7:6 25:12 26:13
26:17 27:10
requirement 6:9
requires 6:2
resident 12:7,10,25
resolution 7:12
respect 5:22
Retailer 1:7,10,11 3:21
3:22,23,24

reversed 3:17
 Road 1:7 3:19
 roll 1:7 4:2 29:22
 room 1:20 29:3,6

S

S-H-O-R-T-S 15:13
 saying 13:3 20:8
 says 6:18 11:22 12:24
 scheduled 6:19
 school 21:25 22:7,15
 22:24,25,25 23:14,14
 schools 23:12
 SE 1:7
 second 3:21
 seen 21:9
 send 7:25 25:12
 set 24:15
 seven 1:6 3:4,5 4:8 5:23
 6:11
 Shorts 2:20 15:10,12
 15:13
 show 18:15,16 28:23
 showed 19:22 20:11,16
 shows 20:4
 sic 6:10
 side 3:10,12,15
 sign 21:4
 signed 10:23 11:3,4,25
 13:1,4
 Single 10:23 11:15,16
 12:4 13:2,4,8,12,14
 13:17,25
 six 18:15
 somebody 19:9
 sorry 4:20
 Southeast 3:20
 spell 4:10 15:9
 spelled 15:18 22:6,22
 26:7
 stand 15:6
 standard 7:4,14 8:1
 24:24 25:25 26:1
 standing 8:4 13:14,18
 14:1 16:15,21,24
 17:23 20:1,6 21:22
 22:4,8 23:7,13 24:4,6
 24:8
 started 5:10
 state 15:8
 status 17:24,25 18:20
 19:11,21 20:5 24:14
 24:15,16
 steps 9:2
 Street 1:20
 submitted 7:7,18 9:1
 substantial 1:9 3:23
 suggest 26:3

Suite 1:21
 supposed 21:17,18

T

t/a 1:6
 table 15:8 29:12
 taken 8:24
 takes 25:20
 talking 8:7 10:2
 talks 21:1
 tell 11:9
 term 19:21
 terms 20:18
 thank 4:9,23 5:6,9 7:19
 9:16,19 10:17 15:14
 15:19,24 16:3,5,9,10
 16:23 17:20 19:13
 21:23 27:12 28:20
 29:13,20,23
 things 8:6 10:25 12:9
 timely 8:16
 today 15:5 16:19,22
 17:23 18:16 20:2,7
 24:9 25:4
 top 11:11,22,23
 total 16:15
 trading 4:8
 true 21:3
 Tuesday 27:16,16,21
 27:22 28:16
 Turner 22:22,22
 two 12:9,9 28:4,6,16

U

Uh-hum 7:8,13 8:21
 10:18 15:20 19:14
 20:10,13,15 28:7
 unanimously 6:22
 understand 7:20 8:10
 21:20
 understanding 8:9
 unsuccessful 22:11,12
 upcoming 17:24 18:8

V

verify 18:13
 Veterans 27:23
 voice 7:15
 vote 8:23
 voted 6:21

W

wanted 19:9 22:20
 27:25
 Washington 1:21
 way 21:16 28:25
 welcome 9:18,25,25
 10:19 17:21 27:13

29:21
 Wi 1:6 3:7 4:8
 work 21:17 28:11
 wrong 3:10,15
 wrote 8:20

X

Y

year 24:21

Z

0

1

1:30 24:21 26:19
 10:16 3:2
 10:39 29:24
 11 10:22 14:17,17 16:16
 18:14,15,16 21:11,21
 22:20 24:8,11
 12 27:17,19
 12th 27:16,18 28:14
 1406 1:7 3:19
 14th 1:20
 15 24:17,21
 19-PRO-00108 1:8 3:7

2

2:00 27:24
 20 24:16,16
 2000 1:20
 2000-and 24:18
 20009 1:21
 2014 6:20 7:3 9:1
 2019 1:15
 2020 24:21
 21 1:15
 25 3:22,24
 25% 1:7,10

3

4

4:30 26:21
 400S 1:21

5

5-0-0 6:22

6

7

7 6:20

8

8A 2:15,16 4:15,18 5:7

5:10 6:21 8:4,5 9:6,14
 10:20 12:7
 8A05 11:22

9

9:00 27:20
 9:30 24:16

C E R T I F I C A T E

This is to certify that the foregoing transcript

In the matter of: New Seven Market

Before: DCABRA

Date: 10-21-19

Place: Washington, DC

was duly recorded and accurately transcribed under
my direction; further, that said transcript is a
true and accurate record of the proceedings.



Court Reporter

NEAL R. GROSS

COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701